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SUBJECT:  Chapter 496 of the Laws of 2009 – Leandra’s Law, Phase II 
 
In December 2009, series memo “P” 29 explained Leandra’s Law, which created a felony 
offense, Vehicle and Traffic Law (VTL) 1192 (2-a)(b), Aggravated Driving While 
Intoxicated with Child in Vehicle for operating a motor vehicle in violation of VTL 
section 1192(2)(3)(4) or (4-a) with a passenger 15 years of age or younger in the vehicle.  
Under that law, a court must sentence persons convicted of VTL section 1192(2-a) for 
violations committed on or after 12/18/09 to install an ignition interlock device in all 
motor vehicles owned or operated by such persons as a condition of the sentence.     
 
This memorandum details the other provisions of Leandra’s Law, which applies to 
persons sentenced on or after August 15, 2010 for violations committed on or after 
November 18, 2009. 
 
Anyone sentenced on or after August 15, 2010 as the result of a conviction of VTL 
section 1192(2) or (3) (driving with .08% BAC or while intoxicated) must be sentenced to 
a conditional discharge or probation, a condition of which must be the installation and 
use of an ignition interlock device in all motor vehicles owned or operated by such 
person.    
 
The DMV driving record displays driving restrictions for the motorist.  If the 
restrictions field displays “INTERLOCK DEVICE”, the motorist is required to have an 
ignition interlock device installed in all vehicles he or she owns or operates.  The 
interlock restriction will also be displayed on any driver’s license held by the motorist.  
It will appear as an “A4” restriction on the front of the license and “INTERLOCK 
DEVICE” will be printed on the back of the license.  This restriction will appear in the 
same area as all other driving restrictions.  Although we believe that when the 
interlock restriction is removed from the driving record, most motorists will request a  
 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
duplicate license without the restriction, the motorist is not required to get a new 
license. A new license will not be issued unless the motorist requests and pays for the 
new license.  Because of this, there will be times that the record may show no interlock 
restriction but the license document will still have that restriction displayed.   
 

• NOTE: Under the Office of Probation and Correctional Alternatives’ regulations, 
the motorist has 10 business days from the date sentence is imposed by the court 
to install the interlock device in motor vehicles he or she owns or operates. 
Because of this 10 day “grace period”, there may be a lag between when the 
interlock restriction is displayed on the driving record and when the motorist is 
actually required by law to have the device installed in his or her motor vehicles. 
The interlock restriction will be displayed on the motorist’s driving record as 
soon as the conviction is entered by DMV.  

 
A copy of Chapter 496 is attached for your reference. You can find more information 
about this law and other bills and laws on the NYS Assembly website at 
http://assembly.state.ny.us/leg and on the website for the NYS Legislature at 
http://public.leginfo.state.ny.us/menuf.cgi.  
 
Please share this information with appropriate staff. Thank you. 

         David J. Swarts 
         Commissioner 
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